
NUCLEAR SECURITY COALITION
c/o Citizens Awareness Network

Box 83, Shelburne Falls, Massachusetts 01370
Phone: 413-339-5781     Email: can@nukebusters.org

Contact Person: Deb Katz

August 10, 2004

Luis Reyes
Office of the Executive Director of Operations
U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
Washington, DC  20555

By FAX (301) 415-2700

PETITION TO THE U.S. NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
REQUESTING ACTIONS TO PROVIDE STRONGER DEFENSES OF

BOILING-WATER REACTORS WITH MARK I & II CONTAINMENTS
AND THEIR SPENT FUEL

Dear Mr.Reyes:

The Nuclear Security Coalition, a consortium of independent organizations that serve the
public interest, submits this Petition to the US Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC).
An accompanying document, the Annex, provides supporting information and is part of
the Petition.

Member organizations of the Nuclear Security Coalition are, collectively, the Petitioners.
Names of these organizations, and of the individual designated to represent each
organization, are provided below.

This Petition is submitted pursuant to NRC Regulations 10 CFR Part 2, Subpart B,
whereby any person may request the NRC to institute a proceeding to impose
requirements by order, to modify, suspend or revoke a license, or to take such other
action as may be proper.

The NRC is obligated by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended, to take actions of
the type requested in this Petition.  The Act states in Title I, Chapter 1, Section 2(d):

"The processing and utilization of source, byproduct, and special nuclear material
must be regulated in the national interest and in order to provide for the common
defense and security and to protect the health and safety of the public."

Pursuant to House Appropriations Committee Report 108-554 (June 18, 2004), NRC is
required to take “immediate steps” to upgrade spent fuel pool safety and security, to
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conduct further analyses of pool vulnerabilities, and to report back to the committee
within 90 days, in response to the National Academy of Sciences (NAS) report on fuel
pool vulnerabilities to be released later this month.  This petition supports the concerns
raised by the NAS and the Appropriations Committee.

This Petition discusses potential destructive attacks on nuclear facilities, attacks that
could cause great public harm.  No information is contained in the Petition, including its
Annex, that could assist the perpetrator of such an attack.  Accordingly, this Petition is
appropriate for general distribution.

The facts and arguments set forth in the accompanying Annex establish the following
points:

(i) nuclear power plants are key national assets and prime targets for attack;
(ii) defending nuclear power plants is a national-security imperative;
(iii) the NRC requires only a light defense of nuclear power plants;
(iv) nuclear power plants and their spent fuel are vulnerable to attack;
(v) boiling-water reactors (BWRs) with Mark I & II containments have a
particular vulnerability to attack;
(vi) options are available for stronger defense of Mark I & II BWRs; and
(vii) the public should be involved in developing stronger defenses.

Accordingly, the Petitioners request that the NRC takes the following enforcement
actions:

(i) issue a Demand For Information to the licensees for all Mark I and II BWRs
and conduct a 6-month study of options for addressing structural vulnerabilities;
(ii) present the findings of the study at a national conference attended by all
interested stakeholders, providing for transcribed comments and questions;
(iii) develop a comprehensive plan that accounts for stakeholder concerns and
addresses structural vulnerabilities of all Mark I and II BWRs within a 12-month
period;
(iv) issue Orders to the licensees for all Mark I and II BWRs compelling
incorporation of a comprehensive set of protective measures, including structural
protections; and
(v) make future operation of each Mark I and II BWR contingent on  addressing
their structural vulnerability with participation and oversight by a panel of local
stakeholders.

The Demand For Information will require the licensees to provide answers to the
following questions:

1. What is the current licensed capacity and inventory for spent fuel assembly
storage in the spent fuel pool?
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2. What is the projected number of spent fuel assemblies to be discharged from the
reactor core in the next five and ten years?

3. What is the calculated decay heat load on the spent fuel pool from the current
inventory and licensed capacity of spent fuel assemblies?

4. What is the calculated decay heat load on the spent fuel pool from the inventory
of spent fuel assemblies projected to be discharged from the reactor core in the
next five and ten years?

5. What is the radionuclide inventory of the spent fuel pool at its design basis
loading?

6. What is the water volume of the spent fuel pool?
7. What is the design heat removal capacity of the spent fuel pool cooling system?
8. Is the facility licensed for onsite dry storage of spent fuel? If so, how many spent

fuel assemblies are currently in dry storage?
9. What are the spent fuel pool water makeup capabilities (sources and flow rates)?
10. What are the results from studies, evaluations, and/or analyses conducted on the

vulnerability of the spent fuel pool to (a) aircraft, (b) tornado-generated missiles,
and (c) fires?

Sincerely,

Deb Katz, Executive Director
Citizens Awareness Network
P.O. Box 83
Shelburne Falls, MA  01370
Tel 413 339 5781
Email:  deb@nukebusters.org

Jim Riccio
Greenpeace
702 H Street, NW
Washington, DC  20001
Tel 202 319 2487
Email: jim.riccio@wdc.greenpeace.org

Gordon Thompson
Institute for Resource & Security Studies
27 Ellsworth Avenue
Cambridge, MA 02139
Tel 617 491-5177
Email: irss@igc.org

Paul Gunter
Nuclear Information & Resource Service
1424 16th St. NW, #404
Washington, DC  20036
Tel. 202 328 0002
Email: pgunter@nirs.org

Wenonah Hauter, Director
Critical Mass Energy and Environment
Program
Public Citizen
215 Pennsylvania Ave, SE
Washington, DC 20003
Tel 202 546 4996
mboyd@citizen.org

David Lochbaum
Union of Concerned Scientists
Washington, DC
Tel 202 223 6133
Email:  dlochbaum@ucsusa.org
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Susan Gordon, Director
Seattle Office
Alliance for Nuclear Accountability
1914 N. 34th Street, suite 407
Seattle, WA98103
Tel 206 547 3175
Email:  susangordon@earthlink.net

David Agnew, Director
Cape Downwinders
173 Morton Rd.
South Chatham, MA  02659
Tel 508 432 1718

Tim Judson
Central New York-Citizens Awareness
Network
P.O. Box 3123
Oswego, NY  13126
Tel 315 425 0430
Email:  cnycan@nukebusters.org

Adrienne Esposito, Executive Director
Citizens Campaign for the Environment
225-A Main St.
Farmingdale, NY  11735
Tel 516 390 7150
Email:  aesposito@citizenscampaign.org

Kathleen Curtis, Executive Director
Citizens' Environmental Coalition
33 Central Ave.
Albany, NY 12210
Tel 518 462 5527
FAX 518 465 8349
Email:  ceckathy@igc.org

Geri Winslow
Citizens’ Regulatory Commission
30 Mullen Hill Rd.
Waterford, CT 06385
Tel (860) 442-6536

Michael Keegan
Citizens Resistance at Fermi Two
Monroe, MI  48161
Tel 734 735 6373
Email:  mkeeganj@comcast.net

Eric J. Epstein, Coordinator
EFMR Monitoring
213 South Union Street
Middletown, PA  17057
Tel 717 944 3007

Jed Thorp
Energy Campaign Organizer
Clean Water Action
36 Bromfield St., Suite 204
Boston, MA 02108
Tel 617 338 8131
FAX 617 338 6449
Email:  jthorp@cleanwater.org

Sal Mangiagli
Connecticut-Citizens Awareness
Network
54 Old Turnpike Rd.
Haddam, CT 06438
Tel 860 345 2157
Email:  ctcan@comcast.net

Jane Magers
Earth Care
1922 Lincoln Avenue
Des Moines, IA  50314-1561
Tel 515 280 5129
Email:  jemsun@juno.com

Judith Johnsrud
Environmental Coalition on Nuclear
Power
433 Orlando Ave.
State College, PA  16803
Tel 814-237 3900
Email:  johnsrud@uplink.net
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Linda S. Ochs
Finger Lakes Citizens for the
Environment
2400 Homestead Dr.
Waterloo, NY  13165
Tel 315 539 5607
Email:  lsochs@localnet.com

Glenn Carroll
Georgians Against Nuclear Energy
Tel 404 378 9542
Email:  atom.girl@mindspring.com

Gerald Pollet, Executive Director
Heart of America Northwest
1305 4th Ave, Suite 208
Seattle, WA  98101
Tel 206 382 1014
FAX 206 382 1148
Email:
office@heartofamericanorthwest.org

Leslie Perrigo
Independent Environmental
Conservation & Activism Network
2504 N. Harrison St., D3
Davenport, IA  52803
Email:  wntrlark@hotmail.com

Robin Miller, Co-chair
Justice Through Peace Initiative
192 West Fifth Street
Oswego NY 13126
Tel 315 342 7933
Email:  rmille29@twcny.rr.com

Christine Shahin, Director
Kids Against Pollution
309 Genesee Street, Box 6
Utica, New York, 13501
Tel 315 868 7960
Email:
christine@kidsagainstpollution.org

Susan Peterson Gately
Lakeshore Environmental Action
12025 Delling Rd.
Wolcott, NY  14590
Tel 315 594 1906
Email:  susan@silverwaters.com

Kate Harris, Organizer
Massachusetts-Citizens Awareness
Network
Email:  kate@earthlovers.org

Frank Gorke, Energy Advocate
Massachusetts-PIRG
44 Winter Street, 4th floor
Boston, MA  02108
Tel 617 747 4316
FAX 617 292 8057
Email:  frank@masspirg.org                    

Tim Rinne, State Coordinator
Nebraskans for Peace
941 'O' Street, Suite 1026
Lincoln, NE  68508
Tel 402 475 4620
FAX 402 475 4624
Email:  nfpstate@redjellyfish.net

Peter Alexander
New England Coalition on Nuclear
Pollution
PO Box 545
Brattleboro, VT 05302
Tel 802 257 0336
FAX 802 257 0336
Email:  necnp@necnp.org

Emily Rusch, Energy Advocate
New Jersey Public Interest Research
Group
11 N. Willow St.
Trenton, NJ  08608
Tel 609 394 8155
Email:  erusch@njpirg.org
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Jason Babbie
Environmental & Energy Policy Analyst
New York-Public Interest Research
Group
9 Murray Street, Floor 3
New York, NY 10007-2223
Tel 212 349 6460
FAX 212 349 1366
Email:  jkb@nypirg.org

George Crocker
North American Water Office
P.O. Box 174
Lake Elmo, MN 55042
Tel 651 770 3861
Email:  gwillc@mtn.org

Jim Warren, Executive Director
North Carolina Waste Awareness
& Reduction Network
P.O. Box 61051
Durham, NC  27715-1051
Tel 919 416 5077
FAX 919 286 3985
Email:  Jim@ncwarn.org

Dave Kraft, Executive Director
Nuclear Energy Information Service
P.O. Box 1637
Evanston, IL  60204-1637
Tel 847 869 7650
FAX 847 869 7658
Email:  neis@neis.org

Magdaline Volitis
Nuclear Free Vermont
110 Dorsch Hill Rd
Putney, VT  05346
Tel 802 387 4569
Email:  magdaline@mindspring.com

Vicki Baker
People's Environmental Network of New
York (pENNY)
4432 South St
Jamesville, NY  13078
Tel 315 469 5347
Email:  ennewyork@hotmail.com

Mary Elizabeth Lampert
Pilgrim Watch
148 Washington Street
Duxbury, MA  02332
Tel 781 934 0389
Email:  lampert@adelphia.net

William Abbott, Founder
Plymouth County Nuclear Information
Committee (PCNIC)
50 Congress St, Suite 925
Boston, MA  02109
Tel 617 523 5520

Stephen A. Smith, DVM
Executive Director
Southern Alliance for Clean Energy
P.O. Box 1842
Knoxville, TN 37901
Tel 865 637 6055
FAX 865 524 4479
Email: sasmith@cleanenergy.org

Sara Barczak, Safe Energy Director
Southern Alliance for Clean Energy
3025 Bull Street, Suite 101
Savannah, GA 31405
Tel 912 201 0354
Email:  sara@cleanenergy.org

Jessica Maxwell
Syracuse Peace Council
924 Burnet Ave.
Syracuse, NY  13203
Tel 315 472 5478
Email:  jessica@peacecouncil.net
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Eric J. Epstein, Chairman
TMI-Alert
4100 Hillsdale Road
Harrisburg, PA  17112
Tel 717 541 1101
Email:  ericepstein@comcast.net

Norm Cohen
UNPLUG Salem Campaign and the
Coalition for Peace and Justice
321 Barr Ave.
Linwood, NJ  08221
Tel (609) 601-8583/-8537
Email:  ncohen12@comcast.net

Derrik Jordan
Vermont-Citizens Awareness Network
P.O. Box 403
Putney, VT  05346
Tel 802 387 4050
Email:  hilljoy@sover.net


